Idaho Racing Commission Meeting
April 8, 2010

Meridian Idaho
Mike Bosen called the meeting to order at 1:05 pm.  He then made the motion to have Dr. Hoffman lead the meeting.

Ted Hoffman made the second.

Mike Bosen asked for the vote.  Motion passed.

Ted Hoffman asked if anyone had anything to add.

Mike Bosen stated that he had something to add, but we may have to go into Executive Session and I will wait for our legal representatives.

Ted Hoffman asked for motion to approve the minutes.

Mike Bosen made the motion to approve the minute summary of February 18, 2010.

Ted Hoffman made the second and asked for a vote.  Motion passed. He then moved to agenda item #3-Idaho Falls Race schedule.

Jim Bernard stated that they have asked permission from the Commission to run over 3 tracks as they run a day meet and we run a night meet.  I was able to obtain a letter from Jerome and Malad, I did not get one from Rupert and I wanted to asked to change for a later starting time on those days and to restrict races to Thoroughbred trials and finals.  We hope that with a later starting time everyone can make it.
Ted Hoffman stated that in the past you have said that your goal was to keep horses in Idaho by trying to make up for Les Bois.  How would you describe what you would be doing on the 3rd, is that the only day that is still an issue?

Jim Bernard answered that I do have an agreement with the other two tracks as long as we had approval from the Commission.  On the 3rd our intent is to run trials, and ever though we don’t have an agreement, I would still stick to what we are doing for the others.  I am not trying to replace Les Bois, but if the horsemen do not have an extended meet, then I think they will ship out.

Ted Hoffman asked if Les Bois ever run against the fairs.

Jim Bernard answered that yes that is how it works everywhere.

Earl Lilley asked how many days you are requesting.

Jim Bernard answered that they have requested 17 days.

Earl Lilley stated that HB 592 was to allow simulcasting off track.  We would have to start over if you changed from 15 days to 17.  This would put a wrench in the hearing as long as we don’t have any changes, it may go through next year as it is a voting year and the bill includes gambling.

Jim Bernard stated that he does not plan to add any more days.

Mike Bosen asked if anyone had any comments or questions regarding Earl’s bill.  We are still behind your efforts in this bill.  He asked Jim to go through the requested dates.  Jacki will you please give some history as to why we don’t want race dates running over each other.

Jim Bernard stated that their requested dates are June 11, 12, 18, 25, 26, 27, July 2, 3, 9, 16, 17, 25, 30, 31 and August 13, 14, 28.  The overlapping dates are June 12, with Jerome, July 3 with Rupert and August 14 with Malad.

Mike Bosen asked what you plan to do about the conflicts.

Jim Bernard stated that we are not going to run on the 18th so we are only running one day and we are including their stuff in our condition books. I will let them know any overages on horse that they can pick them up.  We are holding trials on the same days.
Mike Bosen asked what the post time for both tracks on June 12th.

Jim Bernard answered that for Jerome post time is at 1:00 pm and Sandy post time is 6:30 pm.

Mike Bosen asked if anyone had any comments.

Jacki Libengood stated that we did receive an email from Becky and she had some questions regarding all the overlapping days.  She asked about the papers, silks, towel, and computer equipment getting from one track to the other.
Jim Bernard answered that they have their own silks and towels they bought from Capital.  We are using a different racing secretary, computer and tote company.  I don’t know what the conflict will be for Stewards.

Mike Bosen asked about the papers.  Are the Stewards responsible for the papers?

Jim Bernard answered that the trainer should be responsible for those and we shouldn’t have the same horse in two races in one day.

Jacki Libengood stated that when she started they had tracks overlapping and at the same time of day. We would have jockeys going to Idaho Falls and then the fairs would not have enough jockeys since they would go where the higher purses where. We also did not have the staff to both tracks at the same time, we did have a licensing clerk that stayed in Idaho Falls.  My concern is a safety issue for the participants, jockeys and staff getting from one track to the other on time.

Jim Bernard stated that he had the same concerns at far as time lines. We can adjust our post time and possibly drop a race that night and start my post at 7:10 if that is what we need to do to allow enough time, though we would take into consideration what track it is.  I am not sure how many of your folks are going to have, are you going to have the state stewards going back and forth, can we have another to help that problem.  My concern for the jockeys is that if we don’t have a track that is running consistently to keep them riding, then we won’t have enough jockeys anyway. I think the jockeys will follow a trainer.  We only have one time in June, July and August that will overlap even though I would have liked to have more days.
Ted Hoffman asked Jim what time he thought Rupert would be done racing.

Jim Bernard answered that it would depend on how many races, about 20 minutes per post time.  They should be done by 5:30, but rarely happens.  Maybe they can start at 12:30, we will try to make it work.  I don’t think it will be a lot of the same people.  It is about a 2 hour drive.  We will have lights this year, but we can start by 7:00 pm.
Mike Bosen stated that Jerome has given their blessing.  He then made the motion to grant the June 12th race date to Idaho Falls.

Ted Hoffman made the second.  He then asked Jacki how we plan to get the stewards from Jerome to Idaho Falls on the 12th.
Jacki Libengood answered that Lisa and I will be doing the licensing and the pari-mutuels and will have to box all of the equipment up and head out after the races with the stewards and that is cutting it pretty close.

Jim Bernard asked if anyone was here from Jerome. Maybe they can start their races early.

Ted Hoffman asked Jim who it would be for him if the crew showed up when they showed up.

Jim Bernard stated that they planned to do match races, Indian relays and have a Spanish night and we can do something like that for the first 30 minutes if that is what it takes.  We can’t start until we have a State Steward and we need the other folks there.
Ted Hoffman asked Jim if he would rather run a race with uncertainty as to when the staff would be there or not at all.

Jim Bernard stated that I think we need those days, without them we are cutting back to 14 days and for stakes races that are coming, we need those dates even if we have to start later.  We managed with Boise running stake races when the fairs were running. We know that we couldn’t start until they were there.

Duane Derickson stated that it was in everyone’s best interest to make Idaho Falls successful.  They can put a temporary person in the steward’s stand until everyone shows up.  There are all kinds of ways to make this happen to make sure that they start on time.

Ted Hoffman asked if we have enough people to run it temporary until our stewards show up

Jacki Libengood stated that she could not answer that since the Colonel will be responsible for the hiring.

Ted Hoffman asked if they were on staff yet.

Jacki Libengood stated no, not yet.
Duane Derickson stated that Jim could have someone that they could use that is qualified.  There are ways around this to make it happen. We don’t have to do it just because that is what has happened in the past.

Mike Bosen stated that he understands Jacki’s concerns but we can make this go.

Ted Hoffman stated that he agrees that we can make it go, but I don’t want to promise something that we can’t do. When do you need to know if we approve it, it is getting late for you now. 

Mike Bosen stated that we should make this decision today.

Ted Hoffman stated that he is leaning towards approving them today, but that the reality is that the crew will get there when they get there and you will have to live with that.  We would seek to do better than that.

Jim Bernard stated that he is trying to do what is best for the race people as a whole.  I would love to provide personal and maybe Toni can work for those 3 days. We are willing to do what we can to help out. We can schedule other races.

Ted Hoffman stated that we will do this date by date and with caution to Sandy Downs, depending on what arrangement they can make to providing personal to get the race started, they may have to wait for the Crew to show up.
Mike Bosen stated that we have the exact same issues with the August 14 date, so I would recommend either you or I amend our motion to approve June 12th and August 14th, since we received a letter from Malad.

Tonia Elison stated that she did not think that is was the same at all, I think that the start time of 7 or 7:30 would be too late to run the Idaho Cup races on August 14th.

Mike Bosen withdrew his idea and move to just approve the June date.  He then made the motion to approve the June 12th date for Idaho Falls with the caution they may have to wait for the staff to show before they can start their races.

Ted Hoffman made the second.  He asked for a vote. Motion passed. He then moved to the July 3rd request date.

Jim Bernard started that the Idaho Cup Quarter horse wants to come in and they did not want the July 3rd date and run over another track that is one of the dates we had available.  I talked to Becky from Rupert and know what her concerns are. We are holding trials that night, so we can do a later start time for that date and they could move their post time to 12:30.
Tanya Elison asked if the Quarter Horse will be running finals the same day as Idaho Cup day.

Jim Bernard answered that their finals will be two weeks later, possibly on July 17th.
Mike Bosen made the motion to approve the July 3rd race date with the same condition of the June 12th date.

Ted Hoffman made the second.  He asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  He then moved to the August 14th date.

Jim Bernard stated that he did have an approval letter from Malad.  Work out post times with Malad. We do have lights to race under this year so we don’t have to worry about dark and being cut off.
Tonia Elison stated that traditionally they have had an afternoon post time for the Idaho Cup, now if you have to delay; you are messing with medication on the horses.  She asked what your normal post time when you don’t overlap?
Jim Bernard answered 6:30.  We don’t want to change their program.

Mike Bosen made the motion to approve August 14th date for Idaho Falls with the same conditions as the previous dates.

Ted Hoffman made the second, he asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  I wanted to thank all the tracks for helping to get this done.  There are going to be more changes coming and I would like to see that tracks get together in the future early to discuss all these issues.  Move to agenda item #4-Idaho Falls Live, Simulcast and ADW license application.

Jacki Libengood we are currently waiting for the bond information on both of the application.
Mike Bosen made the motion to grant Idaho Falls live and simulcast license applications pending we receive the bond submission. 

Ted Hoffman made the second, he then asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  He then moved to agenda item #5-Gem County Live Meet application.  Is the application complete?

Jacki Libengood answered yes.

Mike Bosen made a motion to grant Gem County their live meet application.

Ted Hoffman made the second.  He asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  He then moved to agenda item #6-Xpress Bet.

Gene Chabrier is the Director of Regulatory Affairs for XpressBet, Inc.  This year we will be submitting different information as a past subsidiary of Magna Entertainment Corp. (MEC), which has filed for bankruptcy.  We are a separate from them as is Amtote and a few others.  We will be asking for approval from the Idaho Racing Commission to amend the XpressBet ADW license for the new structure.  Are there any questions?  XpressBet, Inc will change to XpressBet LLC.

Duane Derickson asked if this was outside of the California & Gulf settlement.

Gene Chabrier stated that it is way outside of the settlement.  They are tied together but obscure.

Ted Hoffman asked if management was going to have a significant change.

Gene Chabrier stated no major change.

Ted Hoffman asked if the Commission needed to do anything.

Jacki Libengood stated that we would have to approve the name change when it happens.

Ted Hoffman moved to agenda item #7-Financial Reports.

Jacki Libengood stated that for March 2010 Calendar Month our beginning balance was $93,808.83, our receipts were $12,047.62, our expenditures were $20,474.69 leaving an ending balance of $85,381.76.

Ted Hoffman moved to agenda item #8-Commissioners Report.  I have nothing to report.

Mike Bosen stated he had nothing to report.  Do we need to schedule a May meeting?

Ted Hoffman stated that we can have a phone conference.

Mike Bosen has a couple of thing that he needs to get to the bottom of regarding Jockeys, Montana addresses these type of issues in an open meeting.

Ted Hoffman stated that Mike may want to discuss this issue with legal before bringing it to an open meeting.

Mike Bosen stated that he wants a physical meeting and not a telephone conference.  He made a motion to hold a meeting May 5th at 2:00 pm.   He then made the motion to adjourn.

Ted Hoffman made the second, asked for a vote.  Motion passed.  
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